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COMITÉ MARITIME INTERNATIONAL

Minutes of the CMI Assembly held at the Hilton Imperial Hotel at Dubrovnik, Croatia on Friday, May 11, 2007 at 10:00 a.m.

ATTENDING:

President:
Jean-Serge Rohart


Past President:
Patrick Griggs

Vice Presidents:
Karl-Johan Gombrii


Stuart Hetherington

Councillors:
José Maria Alcantara


Christopher Davis


John Hare


Sergei Lebedev


Henry Li


Gregory Timagenis

Secretary-General:
Nigel Frawley

Treasurer:
Benoit Goemans

Publications Editor:
Francesco Berlingieri

MEMBER ASSOCIATIONS

The delegates present at the Assembly are set out at Annex A to these minutes.  A quorum was declared and the meeting held to be properly constituted.  

President Jean-Serge Rohart opened the meeting and welcomed all of the delegates present.  

1.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

The tabled agenda was adopted.

2.
MEMORIALS
Francesco Berlingieri, followed by Peter Kragic – President of the Croatian MLA – paid tribute to Professor Velimir Filipovic of the Croatian MLA who died during the past year.  

The Secretary-General then advised the Assembly that Bart Lange of the Belgium MLA, John Cantello of the Canadian MLA, Dermot McNulty of the Irish MLA, Francisco Goni of the Spanish MLA, Claes Palme of the Swedish MLA, Chief E.O. Idowu of the Nigerian MLA, and Herbert Lord and Warren Faris of the US MLA had all died since the previous Assembly.  He asked for a moment of silence as a tribute to all of these distinguished gentlemen.

3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The Secretary-General moved, seconded by Gregory Timagenis, that the minutes of the Assembly held in Cape Town on February 15, 2006 be approved.  There was unanimous approval and no business arising therefrom.  

4.
MEMBERS

a)
Titulary Members

The Secretary-General advised that the Canadian MLA had nominated John O’Connor and Christopher Giashi to be titulary members.  He then called upon the President of the Canadian MLA, William Moreira Q.C., to speak in support of the nominations.  The President then called for comments from the delegates present and those two gentlemen were duly declared to be elected as titulary members.


The Secretary-General then advised that the Panamanian MLA had nominated Francisco Carreira-Pitti, Nelson Carreya C., Gian Castillero G., Enrique de Alba, Maria de Lourdes Marengo, Joel R. Medina and Gabriel Sosa III to be titulary members.  He then called upon Christopher Davis, in the absence of Tomas Avila M., the President of the Panamanian MLA, to speak in support of the nominations.  The President then called for comments from the delegates present and those 7 candidates were duly declared to be elected as titulary members.


The Secretary-General then advised that the Swiss MLA had nominated Vesna Polic (a member of the Croatian and Swiss MLAs) to be a titulary member.  He then called upon José Maria Alcantara to speak in support of her nomination.  The President then called for comments from the delegates present and that lady was duly declared to be elected as a titulary member.

b)
Consultative Members 

Stuart Hetherington then referred to paragraph 4 c) of the Minutes of the CMI Assembly held at Cape Town on February 15, 2006 and advised the Assembly he had been in correspondence with the Pacific International Maritime Law Association which had accepted the offer to be a consultative member of the CMI.  

c)
The Secretary-General advised the Assembly that there were no new member associations since the last Assembly.

5.
FINANCES
a)
The Treasurer circulated the Auditor’s Report on the financial statements of the CMI for the fiscal year 2006 and his report to the CMI Audit Committee of the accounts for the year ending 31 December 2006.  He reviewed both of these reports and because of the relatively large surplus of 143,516 Euros, the Executive Council recommended a 5% reduction of annual subscriptions to NMLAs across the board and a further 5% reduction for those NMLAs that paid their invoices for the forthcoming year within the time set for payment.  The Secretary-General then circulated the report of the CMI Audit Committee dated May 5, 2007 and referred to the Chairman thereof, Senator David Angus Q.C. of the Canadian MLA, who had resigned, effective this Assembly as he had performed his duties for 10 years and it was time to make way for a successor.  He then paid tribute to Senator Angus for all of the dedication, hard work and reforms that he had achieved during his tenure.  The President then advised the Assembly that a study group had been formed to review the CMI’s healthy financial situation and make recommendations as to whether new levels of subscriptions should be formulated and the method of assessment be changed from a tonnage-based system to an ability-to-pay system.  

b)
Budget

The Treasurer then reported on the budget for the forthcoming year which was approved upon motion by those delegates present.

c)
Subscriptions

The President said that the level of annual subscriptions for 2007 would be fixed on the basis of a 5% reduction of annual subscriptions to NMLAs, across the board, and a further 5% reduction for those NMLAs that paid their invoices for the forthcoming year within the time set for payment.

d)
Unpaid Subscriptions

The Chairman of the committee on collection of outstanding annual subscriptions, Karl Johan Gombrii, reported on this subject and cited the several countries that were in arrears.  He then pointed out that, following approval by the Executive Council, he had sent written notices of expulsion to the MLAs of the Gulf States and Malaysia as he was unable to obtain any meaningful dialogue from them about payment.  In the result, he moved for the expulsion of those two MLAs from the CMI.  This was seconded by Giorgio Berlingieri of the Italian MLA and the motion carried unanimously.  Mr. Gombrii then advised that he had also sent a notice of expulsion to the Pakistan MLA but that this had prompted a reply in which they undertook to pay 50% of the balance owing by the end of May 2007 and the remaining 50% by December 31, 2007.  He then asked for and received discretion and authority to negotiate the payment of their arrears on the terms expressed by the Pakistan MLA and that he would suspend bringing any motion for expulsion dependent upon the outcome.  This was approved. 

e)
“Housekeeping” Amendments to the CMI Constitution

Benoit Goemans spoke to this matter and moved that the constitution be amended to reflect the change of address of the CMI in Antwerp.  He circulated a motion to this effect, and this was seconded by Gregory Timagenis and approved unanimously.

6.
ASSEMBLY 2008

The Secretary-General reported that the next Assembly would be held during the afternoon of October 17, 2008 at the Astir Palace in Vouliagmeni, near Athens, on the occasion of the CMI 39th Conference.

7.
ELECTIONS

The Secretary-General then called upon Bent Nielsen of the Danish MLA, Chairman of the Nominating Committee, to present his report.  Mr. Nielsen then spoke to his report which had been circulated, and moved that José Tomas Guzman of Chile be elected for a second term as Executive Councillor.  He then referred to the fact that John Hare’s second term as an Executive Councillor had come to an end after eight years of service, and that Mans Jacobsson was being nominated for a first term on the Executive Council in place of Mr. Hare.  He pointed out that Mr. Jacobsson had recently retired as Director of the IOPC Funds.  These nominations were then seconded by Gregory Timagenis and unanimously approved.

The President then took the occasion to pay tribute to the distinguished service of John Hare of the Republic of South Africa during the previous eight years.  

8.
PUBLICATIONS


The President then referred to the recent questionnaire to all NMLAs in which an inventory or stocktaking of each MLA had been requested.  He thanked those who had replied to date and encouraged the balance to reply in the near future so that an analysis could be made on the best way to improve the relationship between the CMI and the NMLAs and to bring in necessary reforms.  

9.
WORK IN PROGRESS

a)
Transport Law; UNCITRAL Draft Instrument on the Carriage of Goods by Sea.  

Gertjan van der Ziel of the Netherlands MLA reported on this subject as the Chairman of the Working Group, Stuart Beare, was unable to attend at Dubrovnik.  He referred to Mr. Beare’s e-mail report of April 28, 2007 which had been circulated along with Mr. van der Ziel’s comments by e-mail dated May 4, 2007.  He reported that work on this difficult subject was progressing and he referred to the significant dates affecting the completion of the draft instrument which are:

· October 2007 – Working Group meeting in Vienna; final draft to all UN Member States

· June/July 2008 – UNCITRAL Commission to approve

· July 9-12, 2008 – UNCITRAL Congress to approve

· November 2008 – Formal adoption by UN General Assembly 

· Thereafter, open for ratification

· Signing ceremony of the Convention, combined with a Congress – probably September 2009.

Mr. van der Ziel then recommended to the CMI that the draft convention be given the highest possible profile amongst the NMLAs and in CMI publications.

b)
Maritime Criminal Acts

The Secretary-General then reported, in the absence of Frank Wiswall, that the Joint International Working Group which Mr. Wiswall chaired on behalf of the CMI, had completed draft Guidelines, which were circulated, which covered not only acts of piracy but also criminal acts committed on foreign flag ships.  He advised that all those NGO’s represented on the Working Group had ratified the draft Guidelines and he then moved for their approval and ratification which was unanimously passed.  They would now be sent to the IMO with a covering letter from the CMI recommending they be put on the Work Agenda at an early date.

c)
Implementation and Interpretation of International Conventions.

Francesco Berlingieri spoke on this and said that he would be publishing a summary of judgements on the website and reminded delegates that although conventions may be adopted, they may not be adopted in a uniform way and that this must be reviewed and recommendations made for improvement.

d)
Procedural Rules in Limitation Conventions.

Gregory Timagenis reported on this subject and said that he was a Co-chairman of this Working Group with Francesco Berlingieri.  He said that 20 replies had been sent to their recent questionnaire and he also referred to a concern raised by Patrick Simon of the French MLA that an accident might give rise to an action in one foreign court in which a limitation fund is created and the liability issues brought in another court.  Which court prevails becomes the issue and this would be studied by the Working Group.

e)
General Average.

Bent Nielsen, Chairman of the Working Group on rates of interest, referred to his report which had been circulated, and moved that the Assembly approve their recommended rate of interest which should be applied to expenditure, sacrifices and allowances, in General Average under the York-Antwerp Rules, 2004, specifically Rule XXI, at 5.75% interest.  This motion was seconded by Richard Shaw and approved unanimously.

The President then reported that BIMCO had advised its members not to adopt the York-Antwerp Rules 2004 in their charterparties.  As a result, he had asked that organization to reconsider that decision and was assured by their Secretary-General that the matter would be raised at their next meeting to be held in Hong Kong in the near future.  (Note: On June 21, 2007, the President received a letter from Soren Larsen, Deputy Secretary General for BIMCO, that they would not reverse their decision.)

f)
Places of Refuge

Stuart Hetherington said that this subject would be on the agenda at the symposium on the following day.  However, he did want to say that he was thankful for the many replies to the questionnaire and it was very helpful to know which countries had given effect to the LLMC and other conventions such as the CLC, Fund, Bunkers and HNS.  He said that a meeting of the International Subcommittee on Places of Refuge would be held in London on May 22, 2007 to discuss the draft instrument.  He said that the International Salvage Union and the IMO were working on a second draft of the guidelines having to do with management of casualties and that the CMI would assist in this endeavour if the International Subcommittee approves.

g)
Richard Shaw then reported on recent meetings of the Legal Committee of the IMO and the IOPC Funds.  He said that he and Patrick Griggs had been asked by the CMI Executive Council to be Observers at these meetings.  He said that they made a point of advising those organizations that CMI is not a pressure or lobby group and that the CMI Observers have a broad mandate at these meetings because of guidelines which had been prepared for this purpose.  He said that members of NMLAs can sit with the CMI Observers at these meetings if they ask either Mr. Griggs or Mr. Shaw to make the necessary arrangements.  He said that Observers actually play quite an active role at these international meetings and that their comments are usually well received.  

h)
Wreck Removal.

Patrick Griggs reported on this subject and said that the diplomatic conference on the draft Wreck Removal Convention would be held in Nairobi during the week of May 14, 2007.  

Mr. Griggs then took the occasion to refer to the CMI’s guidelines for Observers and also to a new issue arising in the United Kingdom of the charterer’s right to limit liability on indemnity claims from ship owners under the 1976 Limitation Convention.

i)
Fair Treatment of Seafarers.

Nigel Frawley reported that David Hebden had taken over the chairmanship of the Working Group on this subject from Edgar Gold.  The IMO Fair Treatment Guidelines came into effect on June 26, 2006.  However, the Working Group is not aware of any occasion when they have been used or otherwise exposed to judicial review.  He stressed that they are not very well known and, accordingly, they will be posted on the CMI website and distributed to all NMLAs with the request that they be circulated to all their members.  The covering note will also request details of any instances of unfair treatment in their respective jurisdictions and information on whether the guidelines have been used or are seen to be potentially useful.

j)
Non-Technical Measures to Promote Quality Shipping.

Mr. Gombrii said that this was an initiative of the IOPC Funds and would be the subject of one of the panels in the symposium in the coming days.

10.
YOUNG MEMBERS’ ISSUES

Mr. Alcantara reported that the CMI Executive Council was considering measures to involve young members more and to attract new young members.  One of these initiatives is to assist in the gathering of continuing legal education credits as applicable.  

11.
VARIOUS

a)
Starter Kit.

There was no report on this as Madame Justice Gauthier was unable to attend the Assembly.

b)
CMI 39th International Conference, Athens 2008

Mr. John Markianos-Daniolos, Chairman of the Organizing Committee and a member of the Greek MLA, reported on arrangements for the Athens Conference.  They are satisfied that all matters have been looked into and appropriate arrangements made.  He hoped that many CMI members would attend.  He confirmed that the registration and opening reception would be held on Sunday, October 12, 2008 with the substantive program being held on October 13, 14, 16 and 17, 2008, and an all-day excursion for delegates and accompanying persons on Wednesday, October 15, 2008.  He invited potential delegates to pay a visit at the conference website:  www.cmi2008athens.gr.  Mr. Markianos’s report was enthusiastically received.  

c)
CMI Essay Prize Competition for Young Members.

Mr. Alcantara reported that a notice would be sent to the Presidents of all NMLAs in the near future setting out the conditions for entry in this competition.  He said that essays are to be written on a subject of maritime law of international and uniformity interest, and that the prize shall consist of a free registration fee and airfare to the Athens Conference along with the opportunity to present the paper at that Conference.

12.
OTHER BUSINESS

The Secretary-General then advised the Assembly that the CMI had submitted a paper on the draft convention on recycling of ships.  He said that the Working Group consisted of Michael Stockwood and Dr. Charlotte Breide of Messrs. Ince & Co., José Maria Alcantara and the Secretary-General.  The draft convention is an initiative of the Maritime Environmental Protection Committee of the IMO and concerns itself with environmental matters arising during the construction, life and decommissioning and scrapping of a ship.

Mr. Frawley then raised the subject of the inventory questionnaires sent to all NMLAs.  He said that 10 replies had been received and he urged those MLAs that had not yet responded to do so as soon as possible as they would be analyzed and reported upon before the next Assembly.  He said that it is possible that a second questionnaire will be issued as a result of some of the replies that had been received.  

Patrick Griggs then spoke to the CMI Charitable Trust and described the good job being done by the new managers, Williamson Financial Services of London.  He said that in the preceding year, a 9% return on investment had been achieved.  He reminded members that some of the monies had been allocated for travel expenses of CMI lecturers to the IMLI and WMU, and also to the website and certain publications.

13.
TERMINATION
There being no further business, the President declared the meeting terminated.

